
Church of the Epiphany

Epiphany – an Anglican church in the Parish of Verdun and Ville-Emard
L’Epiphanie – une église anglicane à la Paroisse de Verdun et Ville-Emard

Welcome – Bienvenue - ᐊᕆᐅᙵᐃ
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12. IncumbentÕs Appointments
13. Report of Nominating Committee
14. Election
15. Chalice Administrators
16. Other business
17. Adjournment -  The Grace"
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2018 ANNUAL VESTRY MINUTES 
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL VESTRY MEETING OF CHURCH OF THE EPIPHANY "

4322 Wellington Street, Verdun, Quebec, held on Sunday, February 18th, 2018

Signing of Vestry Register, Opening Prayer and Welcome.

The meeting was called to order at approximately 11:37am with an opening prayer by Reverend Brian Perron. 
42 in attendance. Regrets:  Sylvie and Ben Waring, Sandra Sorel, Joy and Ron Yeoman, Irene Maskell
Agenda
It was moved by Steve Gilson and seconded by Debbie Langlois that the Agenda be accepted.   
Motion carried. (MC)

Nomination of Vestry Clerk.
Deacon Seymour Smith nominated Brenda Brazier as Vestry Clerk, seconded by Gordon Melbrew. Acclaimed.

Minutes of 2017 Meeting.
It was moved by Christine McCallum, seconded by Ken Reason, that the minutes of the 2017 Vestry Meeting be 
adopted as circulated. MC

IncumbentÕs Report.
Rev'd Brian Perron thanked the wardens for their cooperation in preparing a detailed report for vestry. 

He highlighted the following points:
Epiphany is special for its outreach programs, and we are continuing to seek growth as disciples.
Our work with the Indigenous community is an evolving work in progress which benefits Epiphany 
spiritually.
Rev’d Perron unveiled a painting by artist Melanie Villeneuve, donated by Al Harrington of the Red Urban 
Project, and explained some of the art work’s symbolism.
We are blessed to have Reclaim Adult Literacy with us as an opportunity to learn together and seek how to 
better the world. Reclaim has spent over $10,000 in improvements which also benefit Epiphany.
Thank you to the board of directors and to the people and committees who work behind the scenes.
Thank you to Lynn Shepherd for her service as envelope secretary and to Jim Shepherd for preparing the 
bulletins.
It was moved by Megan McCullough, seconded by Lynn Shepherd, that the Incumbent’s Report be adopted as 
distributed. MC

WardensÕ Report
Wendy McCullough is stepping down as Rector’s Warden, and she extends her thanks to everyone 

with whom she has worked. Evelyn Wakeling, Deacon Seymour Smith, and Joyce LaDuke all thanked Wendy 
personally and on behalf of the congregation for her years of work as warden.
It was moved by Jim Shepherd, seconded by Ken Reason, that the Wardens’ Report be adopted as distributed. 
MC

AuditorsÕ Report
Presented by Ken Reason that the records are in good order. He extended a thank you on behalf of the 

congregation to the counters and to Deborah Rice.
It was moved by Christine McCallum, seconded by Arlene Burns, that the Auditors’ Report be accepted. MC

!
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The Finance Report
Deborah Rice highlighted the following points:

There has been a 5-year trend of the bank balance decreasing by approximately $5,000 annually. A decrease of 
$1,000 is forecast in this year’s budget.
The Anglican Balance Fund is for renovations, not to cover operating expenses. The market value has increased 
by $12,000 from 2016 to 2017. This provides an income of about $6,000 quarterly for renovations.
We will need to withdraw $100,000 from the fund to cover repair to the organ housing (approximately $35,000) 
and repointing of the church’s brick work. We would still receive approximately $5,600 quarterly for ongoing 
repairs. The Diocesan Assessment has increased by around $1,500
Thank you from Deborah to the corporation and to the finance committee members, Ben and Sylvie Waring 
and Wendy McCullough.

Rev’d Brian Perron added: There are 3 ways of balancing or increasing budget: increased rental income; 
increased giving from existing parish members; or increased number of parishioners. An increased budget is 
needed to expand our ministry. May be offering another, different type of service in the coming year.
A balanced budget is forecast for this year primarily due to new income from rentals.
Always need available bank funds for security and maintenance. This was decreased last summer but has 
since grown back to approximately $65,000.

Repair work due to water infiltration is also necessary. It may be covered by insurance but there will be 
a deductible to pay, as well as increased insurance rates. We need growth in the church to replenish and 
support these funds.Safety and security in the church is a priority. The church must be inviting and 
welcoming. Thank you to Deborah Rice for her work as treasurer. 
It was moved by Ken Reason, seconded by Evelyn Wakeling, that the Finance Report be accepted. MC

Envelope Receipt Report
Rev’d Brian Perron thanked Lynn Shepherd for her work as Envelope Secretary, and he thanked the 
congregants who use envelopes. He noted that the government supplements these funds. Special Easter, 
Thanksgiving and Christmas envelopes aren’t being used as often as in the past.
Deacon Jean Willcocks brought up online giving as an easy way to stay up to date with giving. The Thursday 
Reclaim lunch can offer an opportunity for help with setting up online giving.
Epiphany stopped using the PushPay platform for online giving because of an up front cost per month. 
Changed to Canada Helps because it charges a percentage fee per payment, and you can specify where funds 
go e.g. Annie’s Inuit Ministry. This information can be shared via social media.
It was moved by Joyce LaDuke, seconded by Arlene Burns, that the Envelope Receipt Report be adopted as 
distributed. MC

Parish Statistics
Rev’d Brian Perron noted that the attendance has increased and there are more baptisms coming this year.
The Parish figures for 2017 were presented. The average attendance is now 64
.
DeaconsÕ Report
Rev’d Brian Perron welcomed Deacons Seymour and Jean back after their health problems.
Deacon Seymour expressed his gratitude for being part of Epiphany.
It was moved by Jim Shepherd, seconded by Gordon Melbrew, that the Deacons’ Report be adopted as 
distributed. MC

Reports of Parish Organizations.
Wendy McCullough praised the choir for their anthems. Volunteers are needed as greeters and for sandwich 
duty. Deacon Jean noted that some of the Sunday School children are approaching an appropriate age for 
confirmation. She will start this discussion with the parents and with Rev’d Brian.
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It was moved by Wendy McCullough, seconded by Jim Shepherd, that the Reports of Parish Committees be 
adopted as distributed. MC

IncumbentÕs Appointments
Wendy McCullough was presented with flowers from Rev’d Brian as a thank you for her service as Rector’s 
Warden, then he led the congregation in prayer. The congregation presented her with a card and an original 
painting by Sandra Sorel in appreciation of her service.
Reverend Brian Perron made the following appointments:
Rector’s Warden Barbara McColgan
Deputy Rector’s Warden Shirley Harbour, Cornelia Penner  
Men’s Fellowship Committee vacant
Parish Communicator vacant

Report of Nominating Committee
Natasha Melbrew regretfully withdrew from the Nominating Committee. Thanks were extended to the 
following persons for their service to Epiphany: Jason Crawford; Lynn Shepherd; Jim Shepherd; Ben Waring
On behalf of the Nominating Committee, Meghan McCullough and Brenda Brazier put forth the following 
nominations:
People’s Warden Gail Gollan
Deputy People’s Wardens Susan Johnson, !
Meghan McCullough nominates Brenda Brazier for vacant post
Synod Delegate Lynn Shepherd
Alternate Synod Delegate Jason Crawford for vacant post
PWRDF Representative Jean Willcocks for vacant post
Auditors Ken Reason, Lise Gosse for vacant post
Envelope Secretary Cornelia Penner
It was moved by Jim Shepherd, seconded by Debbie Langlois, that nominations cease. MC

Election
As all position were by acclamation, an election was not required.

Chalice Servers 
The following have accepted to be Chalice Administrators for the year 2018.
Jason Crawford, Gail Gollan, Joyce Laduke, Wendy McCullough, Lynn Shepherd, Christine McCallum, !
Enzo DeBenetti, Barbara McColgan, Jim Shepherd, Deborah Rice, Cornelia Penner.
It was moved by Enzo De Benetti, seconded by Steve Gilson, that these names be accepted. MC

New business
Deacon Jean Willcocks is on the Human Resources Committee of the diocese and she mentioned that a Safe 
Church Committee will be setting up. Epiphany may need a Safe Church coordinator. Police checks will be 
done on the new members of the corporation.
Jim Shepherd was reassured by Rev’d Brian that a brochure about the church is in the works, and that the 
vestry minutes are regularly reviewed and action taken. 

Adjournment
It was moved by Jim Shepherd, seconded by Karen Gilson, that the meeting be adjourned at 12:43 pm. MC.
The meeting ended with The Grace.

Respectfully submitted.
Brenda Brazier, -Vestry Clerk E&OE"
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INCUMBENT’S REPORT 

Be merciful, just as your Father is merciful. ÔDo not judge, and you will not be judged; do not condemn, !

and you will not be condemned. Forgive, and you will be forgiven; give, and it will be given to you. !
A good measure, pressed down, shaken together, running over, will be put into your lap; !

for the measure you give will be the measure you get back.Õ   Luke 6: 36-38

The word of the Lord is explicit, and precise. And, we can allow it to become relevant in our lives and in 
the lives of those who are dear to us; our family, our friends and our neighbours. I give thanks for the 
mercy we show to one another, often those who come to us as strangers and yet we receive them in 
forgiveness and without judgement into our church, our community, as we embrace them with our 
hospitality. In doing so, the words of Luke come to life as we receive and continue to receive into our laps 
a good measure running over. Scripture also says the fields are ready for harvest; our surrounding streets 
are overflowing with people from all walks with gifts and talents, neighbours with the need to receive 
and to give. 

Our epiphany|verdun has become synonymous with the irrefutable commandment of our faith, to 
love one another. And in true love, we are stewards of a place where our community has come to do the 
work of the church in its own way by nurturing the mind, body and soul of one another, while all the time 
encompassed with a vivid sense that we have been given dominion over this earth by caring for it and all 
who walk upon it. I urge you to read the church reports submitted by our members but also to 
consistently look closely at our web pages and and our Facebook page to see, meet and come to know our 
many neighbours and partners who have become such an important part of the work at 4322 Wellington. 
Although the numbers of our Sunday congregation of roughly 65 people has and continues to grow, we 
are encouraged by the increasing numbers and diversity of those who use our place to fulfill in their own 
ways the work we are called to do as a church. Through a specific selection of organizations, people who 
are our neighbours, who gather to use our space to encourage, fulfill and to teach one another how to live 
a better life with one another. Each group compounding the message of the other with a spirit of solidarity 
for hope in a future of living in harmony together. These groups are seeing numbers during the week now 
between 300-500 people. Our church, epiphany|verdun has become known as a source of light within and 
of the community.   

However with any form of growth, there are the pains of adjustment; the give and take as we stake 
a claim to our space and our favourite time slots. But as we begin to repurpose, as we begin to look at all 
of our spaces, our nooks and crannies with good stewardship, we will come to realize the positive 
repercussions of building community from and within our building situated in this prime space that has 
been defined and sanctified by God for us and all God’s people.

I thank everyone who has worked so hard in the transformation to this point and I coax and 
encourage all of you to allow the Holy Spirit to guide you in the discernment for the plans God has for 
you and your church, the Epiphany.

Respectfully submitted,
Rev’d Brian Perron - Incumbent "
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WARDENS REPORT

2018 has been an exciting year of challenges and developments for the corporation and congregation. As 
always, the churchwardens have been discussing the future of our Church of the Epiphany. On Sundays we 
are welcoming an increasing number of people to worship in our lovely sacred space upstairs, followed by 
sandwiches and fellowship in the church hall. We will continue to try to grow our Congregation on Sundays 
by being open and welcoming to newcomers. 
 We are alive and vibrant with our community lunches, Handicraft and Knit-wit groups, the book club, 
Bible study, and our various dinners and sales. We have many partners which regularly use our church, such 
as our Korean friends, Reclaim Literacy and the community groups Ciné-Verdun, the Vegan Cooking 
Workshops, Growing Together (for young families), and Army Cadets.

We have purchased a diaper changing station for the men’s washroom, to be more welcoming to the 
young families attending our church and community events. Epiphany, with its central and easily accessible 
location, its industrial-style kitchen, and its bright hall, is an increasingly popular destination for Verdun 
community activities. We have been approached by a number of groups that are very interested in renting our 
church for various events, so that the church hall is usually fully booked. This leads us to question, “How we 
can utilize the space upstairs more effectively to keep up with the demands of our Community, at the same 
time respecting the needs of our Congregation?”

Some churches, such as St. Jax and St. Peter’s (TMR), have resorted to removing all of their pews to 
make their spaces more flexible for rentals, and St. Lawrence (Lasalle) has never had pews. The Epiphany 
Corporation does not propose such drastic change. We wish to preserve the historic look and feel of our 
sacred space. However, the recent water damage and repairs to the church have allowed us to experience 
several months of worshipping without some of the pews in the side aisles, without a noticeable impact on our 
congregation. 

The corporation would therefore like to propose the following, to be voted on at vestry:
• The central rows of pews will be maintained as they are.
• The front 5 or 6 pews of each side aisle will be kept. 
• The back 12 pews of each side aisle will be removed to create 2 symmetrical spaces, !

approximately 30 feet long by 12 feet wide, that can be used by small groups in the church, !
(for example, Bible study) or rented to vetted community groups.

We are publishing this letter in advance to give the congregation time to think and pray on the future 
direction of our church, and to allow the members of the congregation time to approach the churchwardens 
with any questions or concerns they may have about these changes. 

We as a Corporation and as a Congregation should always continue to seek ways to Open our Church 
and Space with Creative and Efficient Stewardship in mind at all times. Sharing our space of worship and 
learning together is, and always will be, a benefit to all, especially to those in our community.

Respectfully submitted,
Barbara McColgan - RectorÕs Warden Gail Gollan - PeopleÕs Warden !
Shirley Harbour, Cornelia Penner Susan Johnson, Brenda Brazier !
- Deputy RectorÕs Wardens - Deputy PeopleÕs WardenÕs
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FINANCE COMMITTEE

Treasurer Report: The finance team assists the Corporation in analyzing the finances of the church, and to see 
where savings and growth can be made, as well as making sure adequate reporting of finances are kept.  

While there have been some changes to our Executive Board, and Corporation Leadership Team over 
the past year, our focus has remained constant: we continue to look ahead to determine ways in which 
Epiphany can grow, sustain itself as well as reach out to be embraced by the community.  There is a blend of 
the “old” (longer term congregants) and “new” (more recent congregants) which is a wonderful mix of 
opinions and vantage points – key to represent the needs and ideas of our present congregation. Working 
together, as your treasurer, with my finance support team of Wendy and Sylvie along with the Building 
committee, and Corporation members, we are cognizant of the fact that society is changing and in order to be 
viable we need to take steps to move along with it, while still remaining true to our core values and purpose.

Thank you to all the other dedicated members of the Board, and welcome to Cornelia Penner as our 
New Envelope Secretary this year, and to Lise Gosse as our New Internal Auditor, joining the Audit team with 
Ken Reason.

In 2018, as the year began, the concern of the Finance committee was with the major repair work on the 
Roof and Stone Walls of the building. Where will the funds come from for the building repairs of $100,000.00+ 
and the constant costs of the safety measures we need to put in place to keep our space locked and safe for all 
within its doors? Our Insurance Claim for the building should cover some of the costs, but we still had our 
insurance deductible amount to cover ourselves. A special Appeal was put forth to the parish at the beginning 
of the year, to help cover the Insurance claim deductible of $5000. We encouraged good stewardship, to meet 
this goal with funding and continue looking to our future. We are proud of the support received from the 
parish and special outside donations. A total of $5,582 was generously received.

Over the last few years, the decline in our Bank account each year was a major concern as well, !
we need to find ways to increase our source of income, either by sharing rental space or by developing new 
projects within the community. Our two key renters, Korean Community, and Reclaim Literacy, anchor us 
financially and Reclaim Literacy especially has continued to prove a vibrant partner in our community 
endeavors.  Over the past year, we have hosted numerous renters, be it for an event (private) or for a regular 
ongoing presence (such as Growing together, Vegans, the Cadets, Cine Verdun, Wolfpack, Yoga classes). !
In addition to the revenue and the resources that these rentals provide, they continue to show how much 
Epiphany is an ever growing part of the neighbourhood at large.  More and more people are walking through 
our doors and the Church is buzzing with activity.  This is something that our Church is very proud of.

As Treasurer, my main focus is to closely look at the roots of the Income, review our assets and 
resources, which includes identifying a good strategy and look for guaranteed Income from our money supply 
whatever they may be so that our Monthly Building/Operational Bills and Salaries are paid in an efficient and 
timely manner.

TRENDS and FACTS for EPIPHANY
Bank Account Balance: is a Positive increase of $3,730 from last year.
On-line GivingÕs through CanadaHelps: Positive resource for source of Income with pre authorized donations.
Rental Income: is a positive source of guaranteed Income that helps towards building costs.
Quarterly Income: 4% per Qtr from Diocese = Average 5,560 per Qtr
Weekly Envelope Giving: We have seen a positive growth in the overall amount this year.  We still encourage you 
to support our church by your Weekly Envelope Giving. Although this increase is reflected in the Overall Total 
Offerings line, average per week is down for your weekly envelopes from previous years. During these special 
occasions, Easter, Thanksgiving, and Christmas we encourage you to be good stewards and use those 
envelopes as well as your weekly envelopes. We have seen positive support of giving’s towards Annie’s Inuit 
Ministry as well. In our Budget for 2019 we have decreased the giving’s target to $70,000.00 for Worship & 
Offerings.  
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Diocesan Assessment: an increase each year about an average of $500-800 based on % of parish revenues.
Heating & Utility Cost: High! Building is used every day. This is mainly due to the high volume of rentals. 
ABF Fund: Market Value is down from last year, due to the major drop in the Economy and Markets overall.
Building Repair/Church Prop:  $$$ Lots of Extra Jobs still to be reviewed by Building Co. and Corporation Team.
Salary for Verger: need to increase hours from 20 hours to 40 hours per month. 

As we strive for justice and peace among all peoples we seek to create the world as Christ himself envisioned it: a 
world where people freely give without expecting in return and give in abundance because of the joy that is experienced in 
giving. In living the life of a joyful steward we can proclaim that Òthere is more happiness in giving than in 
receiving.Ó (Acts 20:35)

Respectfully submitted,
Deborah Rice - and in collaboration with the wardens report 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ENVELOPE RECEIPT REPORT

The following are brief statistics for the Church of the Epiphany from January 1, 2018 until December 31, 2018:
During the past year, there were 64 contributing envelope holders, who gave an average weekly contribution 
of $17.18. 
During this same period, there were also 28 people who made donations, but were non-envelope holders.   
This number represents parishioners who do not want envelopes and also donations made by different friends 
of the church.

Below are the comparison statistics between envelope contribution giving in 2018 and 2017:

Respectfully submitted,

Cornelia Penner - Envelope Secretary

 
THE PARISH STATISTICS  

Baptisms      4 Lexis Grace Biddle
Lucas Michael Jones
Graeson Ronald Downey
Jaxon Ferguson

 
Confirmations: 0
Weddings                    0  
Funerals                       2 Christine Higginbottom

Seymour Smith
 "

!
Sunday Eucharists:      49
Sunday Morning Prayer:         3
Average Sunday attendance: 63.7

 

Yearly Amount 2018 No. of envelope 
contributors 2018!

(64)

Yearly Amount 2017 No. of envelope 
contributors 2017

(68)

Under $100 8 Under $100 9

$101 to $250 13 $101 to $250 8

$251 to $500 12 $251 to $500 15

$501 to $1000 11 $501 to $1000 17

$1001 to $2000 14 $1001 to $2000 12

$2000 to $3000 1 $2000 to $3000 2

$3001 to $4000 1 $3001 to $4000 0

$4001 to $5000 2 $4001 to $5000 2

Over $5001 2 Over $5001 3
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DEACONS

ÒI have fought the good Þght, I have Þnished the race, I have kept the faith.Ó 2 Timothy 4: 7 !

On August 30, 2018, Deacon Seymour Smith relinquished this life to be with God. On Friday, September 14, 
2018 we had a joyous celebration of his life, his Diaconal ministry and his wonderful family life. The church 
was full of his family, his friends, his church family and many of his fellow clergy including our Bishop.!
I feel his loss deeply. I miss him terribly. We worked as a team always. He was my friend, my colleague, my 
mentor, my confidant, my other half in our service to God.!

Seymour had so many gifts and skills. He was such a large part of our parish. Both of us knew our 
strengths and weaknesses and we worked in tandem to serve our people and our God. Seymour was always 
delighted to serve at the Eucharist. After two knee surgeries and two hip surgeries I was often happy to join 
the congregation and allow him to do the Deacon duties as frequently as he wished. When it was my turn to 
serve he was always in the office long before me. He always had my place marked in the Gospel Book, my 
hymnal ready and my bulletin at hand. He had water at my desk for me. He reminded me what colour stole to 
wear and made sure that it was on straight. He counted the congregation and told me how many wafers to use 
in the service. 

He always asked about my Shannon and my grandkids. He loved my family. He always laughed as !
I told him that I could never function without him taking care of me.!

Now it is I who serve at most of the Eucharists. I find myself wondering if I am living up to his 
expectation.!
Every Deacon is called to serve. Every Deacon is called to be a faithful follower. Every Deacon is called to be 
familiar with the saviour’s voice. Every Deacon is called to fight to defend the Gospel. Every Deacon is called 
to complete the job. Seymour did all of these things well. ÒWell done good and faithful servantÓ. Matthew 25:21 
Well done my friend.!

It is a privilege to serve the Lord and the people of The Epiphany. I find myself and my ministry 
changing as I get older and as our community changes. I serve on two committees of the Diocese, The Bishop’s 
Commission on Ministry and the Human Relations Committee. I also chair the Deacon’s group that meets 
monthly in the Diocese. In the parish I still chair the Sunday School. I assist with curriculum choices and other 
concerns but rely on our wonderful team of educators to guide our children each Sunday.!

This year I am blessed to be working with Father Brian and five candidates for confirmation. Also in 
the parish I am the Safe Church Coordinator. In this capacity I initiate police checks for all persons who deal 
with vulnerable people or are in positions of authority or finances. I respond to issues of safety. I am also a 
member of the building committee which also addresses safety issues.!

I am the representative for PWRDF. I assist with the Shrove Tuesday Pancake Supper and disseminate 
information and collect funds for this worthwhile ministry.!

It is my great joy to bring the needs of Manna Verdun, St. Michael’s Mission and Mile End Mission and 
other ministry needs to the congregation. Epiphany has a brilliant history of generosity to those in need.!
I thank God for my abilities and stamina and hope to continue in this ministry for many years to come.!

Respectfully submitted,
Deacon Jean Willcocks
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ABORIGINAL MINISTRY

My ministry as an Aboriginal minister consists of Sunday services at Epiphany where I assist Rev’d Brian 
Perron as well as Sunday evening services at 7:00 every Sunday except the last Sunday of the month at Ullivik 
boarding home where Inuit patients board. I also do quite a bit of visits in that boarding home where I end up 
praying for patients as a moral support. There are times too where I’ve had to go to that place to notify a 
patient of their loss of a loved one who have passed away in their home community. Connected to the 
boarding home I go see patients while they are at the hospital and at times I go there to baptize babies who are 
at their last breath and see patients who are at critical situations. 

Two other ministries I really enjoy doing is the prison visit for the women’s and men’s prison in Laval. 
At the men’s prison I get to celebrate Eucharist and preach once a month while at the women’s prison I go with 
another lady where she holds bible study’s where we go every two weeks. 

I do a talking circle with another woman at Ivirtivik which is a service provider for the Inuit looking for 
jobs that is located at Verdun once a month. 

There are number of times I’ve done memorial services for aboriginal people who have lived here and  
passed away at Chez Doris.

Respectfully submitted,
Rev’d Annie Ittoshat 

MINISTRY OF MUSIC

To the Lord I will sing, I will make melody to the Lord  Judges 5:3!

I’ll start this report the same way I did last year; Wow, another year gone by already! 
Our choir membership remains stable, but we are always looking for new voices! If you enjoy singing 

and would like to be a little more involved in Sunday services, please speak to me. All are welcome. In fact, !
at the end of the year we were very happy to welcome Anne Habbick into our ranks. Welcome Anne! 

Also at the end of the year we moved downstairs to accommodate the renovations in the sanctuary. 
While we have no formal place for the choir, they all sing from the front of the congregation. The experience 
has been interesting, and shows us what working in a different space can be like.

The choir was pleased to present several anthems to the Glory of God this year, and will continue to do 
so for special Sundays as well as other times during the year. 

We are fortunate to have an extended family of musicians who augment our praise on Remembrance 
Sunday when we have Sylvain Lapointe on trumpet, and at Easter when we are joined by trumpeter Gordon 
Allen.  

Looking ahead, I am always aware of the Spirit guiding us in our services. God only knows (literally) 
what changes there may be in store for us. 

As always, we would like to thank the congregation for their encouragement and I would like to thank 
the choir for their enthusiasm as we continue to bring Glory to God together. 

Respectfully submitted,
Steve Gilson - Minister of Music
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SUNDAY SCHOOL

Children are precious to God. What a great privilege it is to share the Good News with children and lead them 
to Christ.!

Sunday School teachers are a very valuable part of our parish. A parish that has been ordained by God 
who is the head of our church. God has gifted each of them to teach the Word to our young people so that they 
can be equipped to do His work in the world and to continue in the ministry of the church. 

Three of our young people who are regular attendees of Sunday School have also been attending 
confirmation classes and will by God’s grace be confirmed in April.!
We have two young children who started Sunday School for the first time this year. They both look forward to 
their Sunday class with great enthusiasm.!

We thank God for the faithfulness of our Sunday School team: Wendy McCullough, Gail Gollan, !
Evelyn Wakeling, Meghan McCullough, Barbara McColgan and Susan Johnson. !

“Sunday School Teachers plant and water, but it is God who causes growth.“ 

Respectfully submitted,
Deacon Jean Willcocks, - Sunday School Coordinator.

ADULT EDUCATION AT EPIPHANY - GOT BIBLE?

Epiphany has had bible study programs for adults in the past and I’ve been privileged to build on that 
past experience by presenting a new course for adults at Epiphany. In the summer of 2018, I began soliciting 
ideas from members of the church. We met after worship for five Sundays. In that time, I heard from folks 
what they would like to learn, what kinds of experiences they had had in the past (both positive and negative), 
and when they were available for the study sessions.  

From this feedback, I designed a two-part bible study program for adults. The first part, “A Journey 
Through the Hebrew Bible,” began in September 2018. We met on Thursday evenings from 6:00-8:00pm first in 
the classroom and then upstairs in the church itself. We averaged 12 students over eight weeks of work 
together, a couple of times we reached 16 participants. We have focused on the historical-critical method of 
biblical interpretation and have covered topics such as: the canonical formation of Hebrew scriptures, the 
structure of the Torah, key themes in the Hebrew bible, as well as learning a little Hebrew. The sessions have 
also drawn the attention of people new to our community. The interest in the class was so strong that we have 
continued our studies of the Hebrew bible into January 2019. We will move into the second part of the course, 
“A Survey of the New Testament,” where we will learn a little bit of Greek, discuss Revelation, and we will 
finish our course with a lesson on the Synoptic Gospels to be taught by the Reverend Dr. Jesse A. Zink, the 
Principal of the Montreal Diocesan Theological College.  

It has been an honour to be part of this study group. I have learned much from the members and their 
enthusiasm for the class is both affirming and contagious. I strongly encourage this type of adult education 
program at Epiphany and I pray that it will continue to enrich the faith lives of this community.

Respectfully submitted,
Dr. Jason B. Crawford - Adult Education at Epiphany 
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THE MINISTRY OF GREETERS 

The impact of a Church Greeter. It may be a simple smile or a handshake. It may be eye contact as you hand a 
person a bulletin and book. It may be small talk or an offer of a prayer.!

The purpose of a greeter is to prepare the way for a person, well known or stranger, to encounter God 
in the church service. 

While simple actions alone may not change the world, effective greeters help those who are 
uncomfortable, feel a little more comfortable and those who are regular attenders feel like they are with their 
church family. 

Thank you to the greeter team : Gail Gollan, Lise Gosse, Susan Johnson, Wendy McCullough, Meghan 
McCullough, Barbara McColgan, Cornelia Penner, Barbara Stephens, Evelyn Wakeling, and Sandra Sorel. 

Respectfully submitted,
Sandra Sorel

CHANCEL GUILD

There continues to be three teams working on the Guild; Bernice Clarke and Shirley Harbour, Lynn and Jim 
Shepherd, Betty Brow and myself Gail Gollan. Due to other commitments Jason Crawford had to resign. !
The Chancel Guild would welcome and needs additional members joining our teams.

We undertake to see that the Sanctuary and Chancel of the church are always ready for worship. !
We ensure that the proper Liturgical hangings are in place, arrange the flowers, if any, set out the water and 
linens for Baptism, prepare the altar for Communion, verify the bread, wine, water, candles, linens etc are in 
place. Additional Purificators and one Corporal were purchased to replace worn ones. During the year we will 
review the linen reserves and if required new ones will be purchased.

Respectfully submitted,
Gail Gollan

THE BUILDING COMMITTEE

As noted in last year’s report, there was air infiltration into the organ chamber. Once the weather had 
improved enough, the corrective work was carried out. I am happy to say that the problem has been solved 
and there is no longer a blast of Artic air coming into the organ room. 

Other necessary work was carried out on the exterior of the building, including the replacements of 
some soffits, repointing of bricks and chimney work. 

The big project for 2018 was the corrective measures to the low sloping roof areas in the church. Water 
infiltration from ice damming caused serious damage to the exterior walls upstairs. The insurance company 
made it clear to us that they would only pay once to repair the walls unless corrective measures were taken. 
Many experts were called in, a plan drawn up and the work completed. The ceilings were entirely replaced, !
an air flow introduced into the attic space and insulation applied. New vents were also installed on the two 
roof sections. Similar work was done in the roof area over the rector’s parking lot, as we had damage to 
vehicles from falling ice which could easily have been damage to passers-by or church employees. !

This should stop the ice damming and ingress of water. The work done was accepted by the insurance 
company as satisfactory to solve the problem. Unfortunately, the amount of dust settling had made it 
necessary for us to worship downstairs for the month of December. As the walls now need to be done, !

Church of the Epiphany - Vestry 2019 epiphany|verdun !16



we are evaluating the timeline to determine whether we will be back upstairs in the near future of after the rest 
of the work is complete.

At this time, we finally have all the paperwork and quotes to present to the insurance company and 
hope to get under way fairly quickly, provided the insurers move at a reasonable speed!

The building committee wishes to thank the congregation for their continued patience while all the 
above work has been going on. 

The committee also extends a heartfelt thanks to Ben Waring who has stepped down as chair of the 
committee as of the end of 2018. His experience and attention to detail will be missed. 

The committee also acknowledges Fr. Brian and the corporation for their support, and Gordie Melbrew 
and all those who work on the upkeep of our church building.

Respectfully submitted,
Steve Gilson - for the Building Committee

HANDICRAFT GROUP

Two of the activities we hold on Wednesday afternoons as part of the Seniors Ministry are the Handicraft and 
Knitwits groups. The Handicraft Group members for 2018 were Betty Brow, Brenda De Benetti, Sandra Emery, 
Melissa Glen, Gail Gollan, Anne Habbick, Theresa Jones, Wendy McCullough, Lynn Morgan, Jean Sagan, Lynn 
Shepherd, Sandra Sorel, Donna Stirling and Rev’d Jean Willcocks. We also had some occasional members and 
some who work from home especially Debbie Blythe and Gayle Emery-Mowforth.!

During the year we made table decorations for the Anniversary, Ham, Turkey, St. Patrick’s and Bowling 
dinners. We made valentine and Easter cards for sale and greeting cards of members of our congregation to 
receive throughout the year. Our special project was a large mobile for Pentecost that was hung in the church.!

We also made several items for sale at our annual bazaars and along with the Knitwits raised a total of 
$1,791.25 for the Church of the Epiphany. We raised $211.00 from other sales and used this money for 
supplies.We wish to thank the Church of the Epiphany for a $600.00 grant received in November 2018 which 
will be put towards the 2019 Handicraft and Knitwits supply expenses.!

Although there are practical reasons for the work done by the Handicraft Group, there is also the added 
benefit of fellowship and community outreach. Each year we have had new people from both inside and 
outside our church join in our activities. Come join us for a fun afternoon of handicrafts..

Respectfully submitted,
Anne Habbick

KNITWITS GROUP

The members of the Knitwits group for 2018 were Betty Brow, Brenda DeBenetti, Sandra Emery, Gail Gollan, 
Anne Habbick, Theresa Jones, Irene Langevin, Diana Lussier, Wendy McCullough, Lynn Morgan, Cornelia 
Penner and Krystyna Sokolowska. We also had some people working from home and they are Cynthia Biggs, 
Gayle Emery-Mowforth and Irene Maskell. We wish to thank Lyn Edwards for her generous donations of wool 
throughout the year.!

Our main project for the annual bazaar raffle was a two colour afghan with six different design blocks. 
We also made rosebud magnets, slippers, mittens, scarfs, dishcloths, hats and sweaters for sale at the bazaar. 
Many people who shop at our bazaars tell us how glad they are to find handmade items at such reasonable 
prices.!
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In expanding our knitting knowledge, we learned intarsia knitting and began our 2019 afghan using 
this skill.!

As mentioned in the Handicraft Group report, our combined bazaar table raised $1,791,25 for the 
church. We shall share the $600.00 grant from the church to help cover our 2019 expenses.!

Everyone is welcome to join us on .Wednesday afternoons and we are always happy to introduce you 
to the joy of knitting.!

Respectfully submitted,
Anne Habbick

EPIPHANY BOOK CLUB

Epiphany Book Club has proven itself to be a popular addition to the church’s activities and marked its fifth 
anniversary in September 2018. Bibliophiles gather on the third Wednesday of the month from 1:15 to 3:30 p.m. 
The club breaks for Christmas in December and summer vacation in July and August. 

Several times a year, members present suggestions of book titles which they are interested in reading 
and discussing with the group. In order to make the activity affordable for everyone, the club does its best to 
select titles widely available in libraries and in paperback, for those who prefer their own copies. Members are 
responsible to obtain their own books. 

Each month, a different member volunteers to present the book, facilitate the group discussion, and 
provide refreshments of juice and cookies. Everyone has an opportunity to voice an opinion. When book club 
questions are available online, copies are distributed and used to guide the discussion. There is no pressure to 
assume the role of group facilitator because there are more members than books to present each year. 

There were 13 members this past year: Nadia Babiak, Debbie Blythe, Brenda Brazier, Karen Gilson, 
Anne Habbick, Joyce Laduke, Beverley McCollin-Moore, Wendy McCullough, Lynn Morgan, Carol Neville, 
Cornelia Penner, Lynn Shepherd, and Jean Willcocks (founder). 
TITLES AND AUTHORS 

Longbourn by Jo Baker!
Hugely popular with Jane Austen and Downton Abbey fans alike, this affecting and extensively- researched 
novel tells the story of the events in Austen’s Pride and Prejudice from the point of view of the servants 
working “below stairs” in the Bennet family home. 
The Little Paris Bookshop by Nina George!
Monsieur Perdu prescribes books for broken hearts from his floating literary apothecary, a bookstore in a barge 
on the river Seine in Paris in this light and fluffy romance which we read in February, the month for lovers. 
All the Light We Cannot See by Anthony Doerr!
A hauntingly poetic and intricate fable about a French girl who is blind and a German boy with an aptitude for 
science whose worlds interweave as they struggle to survive the darkness of World War II in Nazi-occupied 
France. 
A Complicated Kindness by Miriam Toews!
An achingly beautiful coming-of-age story of a teen girl growing up in a Mennonite community in rural 
Manitoba who is desperately trying to cope with her family’s disintegration due to her community’s practice 
of shunning those who do not conform to its strict rules. 
Watership Down by Richard Adams!
Written by a British environmental scientist, this is a lively adventure story and quest allegory about 
anthropomorphised rabbits in search of a new home when one of their warren intuits the impending 
destruction of their current habitat by humans clearing the land for a housing development. 
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In This House of Brede by Rumer Goden!
A Catholic convert and Benedictine Oblate herself, the author penned an illuminating novel about a successful 
London businesswoman and widow who decides in midlife to live a more meaningful and holy life by joining 
a cloistered community of contemplative Benedictine nuns in the early 1960s. 
They Left Us Everything by Plum Johnson!
This humourous memoir resonated with the club as we accompanied the author while she empties her 
enormous, cluttered parental home and her initial sense of overwhelm turns to appreciation as she uncovers 
truths that help her understand her parents’ true legacy. 
The Home for Unwanted Girls by Joanna Goodman!
A heartbreaking and informative fictionalized account of the Duplessis Orphans scandal at the time of the two 
solitudes in 1950s Quebec when an unwed teen mother is forcibly separated from her newborn daughter. 
Free Choice Summer Reads 
September is always a fun meeting when every group member briefly presents a book they enjoyed reading 
over the summertime. This is such a popular activity that some enthusiastic members shared more than one 
book, and one member reviewed the entire opus of an author’s work! 
Outreach 
The Learning Centre of RECLAIM Literacy, an English-language adult literacy program, is located in the 
basement of the Church of the Epiphany. Because of our shared conviction of the importance and joy of 
reading, we are helping the nonprofit organization locate venues in the community to place bookshelves 
stocked with brief, large-print books for seniors to read. 
Everyone is Always Welcome! 
New members are always welcome to join Epiphany Book Club and we are delighted to include visitors as 
well. We really enjoy ourselves! In keeping with the rabbit theme of one of our book selections, the creative 
presenter for that novel surprised and enchanted the club by decorating the table with her extensive collection 
of stuffed bunnies, serving “rabbit food” with dip to nibble on, and sending us home with chocolate Easter 
bunnies. For our final meeting before the summer break in June, we savoured a picnic lunch with iced tea and 
dessert in the church courtyard. 

Do join us! Participate in the conversation or simply enjoy the companionship of book lovers while 
munching on delicious treats. 

Respectfully submitted, 
Lynn Morgan
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CHURCH OF THE EPIPHANY"
THE PARISH OF VERDUN AND VILLE-EMARD

4322 rue Wellington, Verdun, QC  H4G 1W4!
epiphany.verdun@gmail.com

514-769-5373
epiphanyverdun.com

Be an intentional disciple, tell the world about Epiphany!
Like our Facebook page:

www.facebook.com/EpiphanyVerdun 
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